Nooteeming Properties Committee Meeting
November 7, 2004
Meeting Minutes
 
In Attendance
Mike Kelsey
Frank Sforza
Randy Wacker
Butch Kidney
Daryl Bucknor
Kurt Schollmeyer
 
Meeting was underway at 7:11 p.m.
 
Ranger’s Cabin: 
· CO – Kurt reported that a proposal for an engineer to sign off on the cabin, a necessary prerequisite for obtaining the CO (certificate of occupancy), was sent to council on behalf of Spectra. The estimate is for $18,000. No one was present at the meeting to represent council to report on council’s response. Daryl will follow up on it. 

· Staining and Trim work – no progress to report. Workday was planned, but insufficient labor showed up. Butch Kidney has an estimate for the trim work to be under $500. Picked color for trim work. The cabin must be stained before winter. Daryl will focus on this after the water is turned off and tents down. Will leave trim work to Butch to decide whether to do this winter or in spring – depends upon what is the best care for the vinyl as it does not respond well to cold temperatures. Frank will ask for volunteers at Tri-Valley roundtable to help in scrubbing and sanding the cabin. Frank is looking at Saturday, Nov. 27 as possible workday to sand and stain the cabin. 

· Rewiring of basement -- nothing to report. Will work more on basement during winter months. Past projects include big obvious safety issues like rewiring the furnace, lighting in all corners of basement, ripped out light fixtures. 
· Porch – nothing to report. 
 
Catskill lean-to: nothing to report.
 
Tents:
· About half the tents have been taken down. 

· Daryl will oversee taking the rest down. Volunteers to assist are needed. 

· Kurt suggested that council provide Daryl with an assistant for the next four weeks to get the tents down and water turned off.
      
Latrine designs
· Kurt reported having obtained the designs for some low maintenance composting units – cost: $3,500 per unit. Camp Rotary built composting latrines based on these designs, Camp Clearlake copied them. Frank Fetzer has a binder full of Clearlake designs which Troop 82 plans to use in building the prototype composting latrine for the Taconic lean-to site. Kurt suggested we should take a field trip to Clear Lake in January. Mike will schedule. 

· Questions arose regarding board of health approval of the composting latrines specifically with regards to washstands and use of soap (graywater) – will it need a cesspool?  Kurt will contact Rich Robbins, Dutchess County public health sanitarian. 
 
Red Trail
· Randy reported another bridge has been built along the Red Trail and dead trees lining the edges for a section, but that more lining of the trail is needed and would make a good service project for a unit. Also reported that there are many dead trees along the trail that should be cut down. 

· Reported that all the wood has been carried in two miles for the next bridge.  Butch Kidney volunteered Pack 93 to help construct it and will schedule a workday with Randy. 
· Still in need of more lumber for future bridges. Mike and Randy reported that prospects for lumber has increased due to weekend conversations with Troop 65’s assistant scoutmasters. 

· Bill Griffiths brought a trailer load of donated wood to the camp. 

· Frank reported that his Pack hiked the Red Trail over the weekend but got lost indicating that despite the trail being re-blazed by the Order of the Arrow in October that further work is needed.  
 
Spillway Bridge
· Plans are underway to construct 24-foot bridge to replace the current bridge which has been rendered quasi-hazardous by the board of health. Kurt arranged for two forty-foot lengths of steel to be brought to camp to make a new bridge. The steel has been donated by Bill Rush from Marist Construction. The committee plans to install the steel and decking as Phase I and the covered elements for a covered bridge as Phase II. 

 
Electrical Manual
· Frank indicated that the committee will need to cut down some trees that are too close to power-lines. We will also need to replace several Central Hudson “Danger” signs that have been rendered unreadable due to weather. Frank plans to start charting power flow once the trees lose their leaves. Mike will send Frank Mike Englishby from Central Hudson’s contact info. Frank will make lines safe and get rid of growth around lines.
 
Administration Building
· Mike reported that Wayne Mallen has agreed to point the chimney. Daryl will call Wayne to follow up on this. 

· Frank inspected the building and notes that it needs four new light fixtures. 
 
Benedict Memorial
· Wayne Mallen asked to refurbish the Benedict Memorial on the next OA weekend. The committee agreed it would be a good project and that Mike will contact Wayne giving the OA official sanction to work on the Benedict Memorial.
 
Tree cutting
· Daryl reported Troop 82 asked if they can cut some trees and use the backhoe in preparation for the Tri-Valley Klondike. There was some uncertainty about what their plans were and it was decided that Daryl will contact them to have them get in touch with Mike to brief the committee on what they have in mind to grant approval. Randy noted that their troop leaders have the skills and know-how to operate the backhoe and that they share the committee’s vision for the camp. Permission will likely be granted once further specific plans are learned. 

· Discussion ensued regarding use of chaps while operating chainsaws. Daryl will inquire about council policy for use of chaps while operating chainsaws. 

· The committee will plan to schedule a full day of tree-cutting in spring.
 
Resource Surveys
· Mike reported that the committee is slowly building a database of volunteers but still more are still needed. Members can fill a resource survey online at  http://nrs.billyburly.com. 

· Also reported that Billy Durr has joined the committee and has created a password protected online database showing committee members, skills and equipment access. 
 
Topo Map
· Kurt reported that if we provide the labor we will likely be able to get a Spectra employee to do a survey of our boundaries for free. This will be Phase I of securing the camp a current topo map adequate for future building projects. Past maps have five-foot contour. Two-foot contours is adequate and what the committee seeks to achieve with a new map. 

· Support will be needed for a Spectra survey this winter. The committee will need volunteers to serve as a rod person and surveyor for three full days of work (most likely over three different weekends). Mike will send out an inquiry for volunteers and Kurt will ask Spectra employee to commit and schedule some days in January. 

· Phase II will be a free aerial survey. Kurt wants Eric Chamberlain to ask Golden Aerial to make a donation of an aerial photo to complete this project. We will look into this after survey is conducted. 

· It was noted that a previous estimate for a map totaled $19,000 and that if this work could be donated it would save council from having to foot the bill.
 
Parking Lot Relocation
· It was reported that the Haunted Harvest parking exceeded camp’s ability so that neighbor’s property and town auto body was used for parking with campers bussed into camp. This underscores the fact that adequate parking facilities at Camp Nooteeming are an urgent need and needs to be addressed by the committee before next year’s Haunted Harvest Fest. 

· The committee considered the existing archery field and the adjacent wooded lot extending 600 feet from the end of field to road in archery field to make new parking lot. After consideration the committee judged that to add a new entranceway from Scout Road would cost the camp $125,000 and such was too costly. The committee will however relocate the archery field to the end of the field by cleaning up the fire pile and debris thereby allowing the front part of the field to serve as parking. Plan: Phase I: clean up of current area, trimming back expenses, cleanup dirt and debris. Phase I to be done spring 2005 – in time for summer camp 2005. 
· The committee than considered the land behind the lake previously set aside by camp planners in the 1950s for the site of a family camp. Two rental cabins currently sit here. Kurt indicated that the land here is flat and that an access road already leads to the rental cabins. The committee indicated this location as an ideal spot for a new 6-acre field to accommodate parking on large-scale events like the Haunted Harvest Fest. For next meeting we will check the area and arrange quotes for de-stumping. Plan still to move archery field to end of present field and turn lower part of field into parking. Assuming location looks as good in person as it does on the map the plan is clear trees with chain saw and bulldozer. 800-1,000 cars anticipated. Initially use road going up to rental cabins, eventually make exit/entrance off Davis Rd. Potential to connect parking area with service road by Seneca for access to camp interior. With council funding can plan to have this new parking lot done by Haunted Harvest Fest next year. Price: $5,000 to get trees off. More to de-stump. Randy and Kurt will seek estimates for de-stumping.
 
Old Trading Post
· Frank noted that the power line is a problem. 

· Daryl noted that the structure is not good.
 
Rifle Range
· Randy reported that next year’s grant is still pending. 

· The remaining $2,700 of the 2002 grant still needed to buy work. 

· Nothing to report on inner pillars of retaining wall. 

· Randy and Kurt noted they could use photos of Scouts using the rifle range to show the NRA. Mike will see what he can provide.
 
Water system.
· Daryl reported that the water has been shut off, but that the lines are not completely drained yet. Butch may have access to a high volume, low-pressure compressor that can help, and Butch has a generator and air compressor that he will get for Daryl. Kurt will call about a compressor as well.
 
Kiwanis
· Kurt expressed interest in turning the basement of Kiwanis Lodge into a water system room largely because of its heated status. The committee indicated interest in using the top part of Kiwanis for a mountain biking program. Mike will ask the local Kiwanis Club to build another lodge and help refurbish the existing Kiwanis Lodge including present doors and windows.
 
Building by health lodge
· Frank inspected the electrical system and concluded that the washer and dryer cannot be used at the same time without tripping the circuit.
 
Blodgett
· It was observed that gutters will need to be cleaned out before winter.
 
Email list
· Mike will send out everyone on the committee’s email address so that others have it to facilitate smooth communications.
  

Campwide report
· Daryl reported that the dump truck is back from the auto mechanic and has been fixed. 

· The Baden Powell ant problem has been taken care of.
 
Haunted Harvest Fest
· Mike reported that great exposure for the camp was achieved and expressed gratitude to the program people who put it on. 

· Randy, who ran the rifle range, reported lots of packs didn’t get to shoot and still want to schedule time to shoot. Two rifle ranges were operated and staff by a large team of volunteers but that even so they could not meet the demand. 

· Randy registered a complaint that a concession stand he planned as part of his site for which Troop 95 volunteered to staff was rejected arbitrarily by council as “being incompatible with their program.” 

· Randy reported that seven guns broke during the course of the day and that whereas Camp Bullowa’s guns were borrowed for the event, they do not want them back. Camp Nooteeming does not want the guns as they are repeaters and difficult to use. This issue remains unresolved. 

· Randy will attend the Haunted Harvest Fest wrap-up meeting on 11/17 and convey the committees concerns and assessment of the event. Chief concern was that the Properties Committee was never contacted during the planning of the event. The only involvement was that the rifle range happened to be staffed by members who also have program responsibilities. 

· The event proved to underscore that Nooteeming lacks sufficient parking and dining hall seating capacities to service a council this size. 

· The committee thought more Boy Scouts should have been involved at the event and would like to see similar large scale events planned by the council to support the Boy Scout program.
 
Extraordinary Responsibilities
· Concerns were raised by Kurt and agreed by consensus that the camp facilities manager is being used for activities like popcorn distribution that is not within his responsibilities while essential work projects at camp are being neglected. Committee members felt a letter needs be sent to council from the committee and Mike was given the task. It is noted that our facilities manager who was present at the meeting expressed his discomfort with this idea. 

· It was suggested that council pay for an assistant for the next four weeks to help Daryl get the camp winterized.
 
Carbon Monoxide detectors
· It was noted that carbon monoxide detectors are on the ceilings in some camp buildings when they should be located on the ground.
 
Work Day report
· Low showing resulted in only one bridge being built on the red trail and only half of a campsite’s tents being brought down. Other committee members have volunteered other days to bring other tents down. 
 
80th Anniversary
· Mike reported that the camp’s 80th anniversary approaches in 2006 and the committee unanimously agreed to request that council begin planning program events in celebration of the 80th anniversary. 

· The committee also approve plans to establish a Camp Nooteeming Alumni Association and set as their immediate tasks ,the design of an 80th anniversary commemorative patch and give them the task of raising money among alumni for creating an ornamental gateway for the camp to be constructed in time for the occasion of the 80th Anniversary. Mike will oversee the set-up of the alumni association. Randy will oversee designing the gateway. The committee also set a goal of the alumni association to collect Nooteeming memorabilia for an eventual camp museum.
 
Land acquisitions.
· Kurt supplied copies of deeds showing that in 1956 the camp acquired and additional 80 acres and that in 1959 it acquired 94.6 acres. This means the original Camp Nooteeming parcel was just under 100 acres. 

 
Budgetary needs
· In addition to the above Frank noted that he needs $300 for 1,000 feet of electrical pipe for wiring the AB, Dining Hall, ranger’s cabin and pole barn. 

· $1,000 should be set aside for nuts, bolts and fasteners to have on site. 

· A shed needs to be purchased for storage of flammables according to a mandate from the national council at their annual inspection. An estimate of the shed need was supplied as $1200. 
 
T-Shirts
· To increase their presence and encourage others to get involved the committee voted to get properties committee T-shirts. It was noted that members would need to pay for their own. Butch mentioned he can get us shirts for $5 each. Discussion of a logo ensued with Mike suggesting an acorn and Kurt suggesting the beaver – the traditional Nooteeming mascot. 

· Randy wants the committee to look into properties committee hats.
 
Five-Year Plan
· Mike passed out a draft form and asked everyone to review it and come to the December meeting prepared to amend it. The plan is to ratify the five-year plan at the December meeting in time to present it for board approval at the December Council Board meeting.
 
Contractor List
· Frank is working on putting together a contractor list. Still needs a letter from council seeking donations.
 
Meeting adjourned at 10:18 p.m.
 
Next Meeting: Sunday, December 5, 2004. 7 p.m. at Camp Nooteeming.
Corrections (sent in later email)
1. The estimate for the Engineering to get the CO was $1,800 not $18,000.

2. The price estimate to clear the land for a new parking lot on the corner with Davis road is $5,000 per acre and there is between 4-6 acres that will be involved.
